
14 July 2025

Select Board Meeting Minutes

1. Call To Order  

• By Select Board Chairperson Timothy Cremmen at 6:31 PM

2. Pledge of Allegiance 

3. Roll Call 

• Roxanne Tufts Keegan - Member (present)

• Tracy Donovan-Laviolette - Vice Chairperson (present)

• Timothy Cremmen - Chairperson (present)

• Michael Green - Member (present)

• Bonnie Gagnon - Member (present)


4. Approval of Minutes  

• No Minutes to be approved


Signature Action

Old Business

New Business 

5. Town Clerk/Tax Collector 

• Timothy Cremmen announced the Middleton Town Clerk/Tax Collector and deputy had 
resigned, prompting the board to discuss interim appointments. 


• Tim Sinclair asked about the process for appointing a new clerk.  

• Timothy Cremmen explained the process, including that the Select Board had reached 

out to a former Town Clerk and asked them to fill in until the March Election.

6. Planning Board Complaint - Heather Dovholuk 

• See Attached

• Heather Dovhlouk was heard on her complain against Christine Maynard

• See attached 


• Christine Maynard offered her rebuttal.

• Kate Buzard asked about the process
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• Mr. Cremmen explained that this is the first step to determine if there is a need for a 
public hearing, and the next step is to have the public hearing, which will be scheduled 
by the Select Board


• Code Enforcement Officer Carl Roy spoke a town-wide enforcement of the Camp Site 
ordinance is underway. While some campers are known to be in the Nicola Rd 
neighborhood, there's no current evidence of them being lived in..


• Police Chief Scott Ferguson reiterated Carl's point about addressing issues at other 
campsites, having gone around with him to do so.


• Josh Plourde asked whether porta-potties are regulated in the same way as campers, 
specifically regarding their presence on private property.

• The answer given was it seems the current enforcement effort is focused solely on the 

camper ordinance, and there's no indication of rules against having a porta-potty on 
your property. This suggests that porta-potties are not directly addressed by the 
camper ordinance and thus have "nothing to do with" camper regulations.


• Christine Maynard commented that that even under the old private campsite ordinance, a 
camper would still have to adhere to setback requirements: 50 feet from the road and 20 
feet from all property lines.


• Kate Buzard asked about the specific state regulations in New Hampshire regarding 
graywater, particularly for campers, and raising a point about enforcement challenges 
since porta-potty companies will pump out campers, but raised the point about showers 
and washing dishes.


• Heather Dovhlouk stated she has no running water hooked up the camper and brings her 
dishes with her when she leaves.
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• Katie McBeth spoke about aspiration of pening an in-home salon at her recently 
purchased property. Her current residence (where her mother lives) is for sale; the salon 
was intended for the new home. She was told association rule prohibits commercial 
businesses in residential homes unless by written agreement. She attempted to but was 
reportedly denied. She claims Christine Maynard serving on both the Planning Board and 
the Association provided inconsistent guidance (e.g., variance, zoning board). Christine 
Maynard, from the Planning Board, advised obtaining a written agreement from the 
association. Later, during a Planning Board meeting, resident was allegedly told not to 
bother seeking an agreement. The association (SLA) had supposedly decided in 
September 2024 that no more written agreements would be issued. Katie asserts these 
agreements do exist and no such decision was ever made.

• Katie McBeth stated that she had been misled, preventing her from pursuing special 

permission for her salon. Because she couldn't open the salon she is putting the house 
up for sale.


• Seeking written documentation from the town, to confirm that her inability to open the 
salon was due to conflicting information/rules, not her own fault.


• Timothy Cremmen stated that the board is not prepared to give her that documentation 
at this meeting.


• Christine Maynard, as new board chair, state she addressed the resident's claims regarding 
an in-home salon, clarifying their actions and the perceived inaccuracies. 

• Christine stated that they were asked to contact the resident, Katie, due to her claims that 

Carl (Code Enforcement) was not helping her,  explaining that they initially sought 
clarification from Carl regarding code enforcement and plumbing requirements for such a 
business. While initially suggesting a variance might be needed due to zoning, Christine 
later clarified that this was incorrect and a variance was not required.
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• Christine highlights their consistent stance on recusing themselves from any town-level 
decisions related to this civil issue, even consulting the NHMA (New Hampshire Municipal 
Association) who concurred with their decision to recuse. They made this clear at both 
planning board and association meetings the resident attended. Regarding the 
association's position on "written agreements," Christine refuted the claim that the 
association decided in September 2024 to end them. She reviewed the meeting minutes, 
which did not support this. Instead, the association voted to hire an attorney to research 
the covenants' enforcement jurisdiction. The association's intent was to keep it a civil 
matter, allowing property owners to dispute issues amongst themselves. The attorney's 
7-page report confirmed that the association could not enforce these covenants without 
risking civil liability. Christine reiterated that they never voted on the matter and 
consistently distinguished personal views as an association member from their role as 
chair, always maintaining recusal from town decisions on this civil matter.


• The Select Board will schedule a public hearing in reference to this complaint

7. Slow Down Wakefield 

• Mary Wing Soares (Past Vice President and President, Greater Wakefield Alliance Club) 
and Natalie Leroux (Program Brainchild) presented on the "Slow Down Wakefield" 
initiative, which aims to improve road safety and community engagement.


• Key Points from the Presentation:

• "Slow Down Wakefield" involves placing signs to encourage reduced vehicle speeds 

and organizing "Ride and Bike Walk to School Days.”

• The program has received positive community feedback, fostered positive 

discussions on local Facebook pages, and led to successful "Ride and Bike Walk to 
School Days" (one hosted by the Recreation Department with breakfast, another at 
the Lions Club field day with "feel good" signs from Middleton Elementary).


• Natalie also facilitated a presentation by the Block Alliance of New Hampshire at Paul 
School on pedestrian and biking safety for students.


• Several Middleton residents have expressed interest in implementing a similar "slow 
down" program in their town.
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• Cost & Implementation:

• The initial 200 signs for Wakefield cost just under $700.

• For Middleton, the Greater Wakefield Alliance Club would handle sign procurement 

upon receiving a check.

• They would coordinate with Ivy Leette Carlson, the Middleton principal, to potentially 

organize a "bike/walk to school" program.

• The Bike Walk Alliance of New Hampshire and the Wakefield Recreation Department 

have previously provided free safety kits (including helmets and literature) to students, 
often through grants or donations. Natalie offered to inquire about how Middleton 
could access similar resources.


• Collaboration: The Greater Wakefield Alliance Club is prepared to assist Middleton in 
getting the program started, including coordinating school events if deemed 
appropriate for Middleton's context.


• Road Agent Dan Phillips inquired about the "Slow Down Wakefield" program, specifically 
regarding road width and safety for "Bike/Walk to School" events in Middleton.

• He noted that Middleton's roads are often only 22 feet wide, expressing particular 

concern about Kings Highway due to its high traffic volume and drivers often being in a 
hurry.


• Phillips suggested that if a "Bike/Walk to School" event were to be planned, setting up 
a detour would be crucial for safety. He emphasized the importance of coordinating 
with relevant departments, including the police, given the significant through-traffic on 
roads like Kings Highway.


• While he supports the program as a "fun idea for the kids," his primary concern is 
ensuring safety due to the narrow roads and busy traffic patterns.


• No immediate decision was made regarding the program's implementation in Middleton.

• Natalie will communicate with the board and the recreation department.

• The goal is to potentially launch the program in Middleton in September or October to 

align with the start of the school year, with another "walk" planned for May.

• Further communication will follow as plans develop.
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8. Domestic Partner Insurance Coverage 

• The Select Board discussed an inquiry about providing domestic partner insurance 
coverage. It was noted that an employee had asked if this could be offered as an additional 
option to existing health insurance coverage.

• Roxanne Tufts Keegan volunteered to reach out to inquire about the feasibility and 

potential costs associated with offering domestic partner insurance coverage.

• The primary consideration for the board will be the potential cost implications.


9. Emergency Management / Fire 

• The committee discussed emergency management, specifically receiving an update on 
the fire department's activities for the month of June:

• Calls for Service (June):

• Health Service: 17

• Medical Farming: 14

• Motor Vehicle Accidents: 2


• Chief Wheeler and Engineer Wally Givara drove Engine 4 home to Middleton from  
Louisiana.


• Equipment Pool Work: Significant work is underway on the equipment pool, with radios, 
tool mounts, and hoses scheduled for servicing this week.


• Training & Promotions: Members have been trained on new equipment, and one 
individual was promoted to Rapid Lieutenant.


• Recruitment: The department has received more applications from qualified applicants for 
both EMS and certified firefighter positions.


• Station Improvements: Additional work will be completed on the fire stations, and options 
for AC installation are being explored, particularly for the area where ambulances are 
stored to maintain required medication temperatures.


• Old Fire Truck Sale: The Town of Charlotte, Maine, is looking to purchase Middleton's old 
fire truck for $40,000. The board was asked to approve this sale, with the potential for the 
town of Charlotte to purchase it as early as tomorrow (15 July 2025).
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• Timothy Cremmen made the motion to sell the Old Fire Truck to Charlotte, Maine

• Mike Green seconded the motion

• Vote passed unanimously 


10. Highway Dept 

• See Attached 

• Road Agent Dan Phillips gave his report for the month that included

• Road Sweeping: Swept the intersection of New Durham Road and Silver Street (dirt 

area) on a rainy day to minimize dust.

• Tree Removal: Responded to a fallen tree on Gary Road (initially handled by Fire 

Department), cut it up, and chipped the brush.

• School Bush Trimming: Trimmed a bush blocking sightlines at the school exit at the 

request of a bus driver.

• Governor's Road Preparation for Paving:

• Cut shoulders (scraped off excess winter sand/dirt) to improve water drainage into ditch 

lines.

• Cut brush to facilitate shoulder work.

• Replaced a culvert on Governor's Road prior to paving.

• Swept the road in preparation for paving.

• Lawn Mowing & Trimming: Mowed lawns and performed trimming as needed (new hire 

to assist with this around town hall, fire department, etc.).

• Silver Street Work: Started cutting shoulders and performed a "shim job" (minor 

leveling) in preparation for a full overlay next year.

• Paving Operations:

• Prepped and graveled the culvert area on Governor's Road for paving.

• Paved Governor's Road and a section of Nicola Road (from Silver Street up to Dudley), 

noting it was a good price and addressed alligator cracking.

• Post-Paving Work:

• Graveled all gravel driveways immediately after paving to address drop-offs and prevent 

pavement damage.
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• Contracted the paving company to complete shoulder graveling.

• Drainage Issues:

• Addressed a filled-in ditch line at a resident's request.

• Addressed a similar old ditch line and puddle issue at 42 Spruce Road, extending the 

ditch to a culvert.

• Shoreline Maintenance: Graveled a washed-out shoulder on the way down at a 

resident's request.

• Beach Cleanup: Continues to clean the beach as needed. Noted success with removing 

the trash can, as most users are now taking their trash with them, reducing alcoholic 
beverage waste.


• Signage Maintenance: Cut brush around chevrons on Kings Highway and will be cutting 
around road signs (e.g., stop sign at end of New Durham Road) within the next week. 
Encouraged residents to report obscured signs.


• Communication & Availability:

• Road Agent is available at the shop from 6:00 AM to 4:30 PM, Monday through 

Thursday.

• Checks emails and messages first thing in the morning, often at lunchtime, and at the 

end of the day, striving to respond to all inquiries.

• Other Activities:

• Flag Maintenance: Replaced damaged flags around town before the 4th of July.

• Vehicle Bids: Two old plow trucks (a 2003 plow truck and a smaller mid-size plow 

truck with a front plow and wing) are off for a 30-day bid, with replacements already 
secured.


• Carl Roy asked about extending the ditch down around the corner to an 8-inch culvert, 
which drains onto two properties.

• Mr Phillips responded by saying the culvert is located at the foot of the corner, between 

two properties, and drains through to Lake Shore, going out underneath the bridge. 
There is also another culvert just beyond Pine that serves a similar purpose.
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• Josh Plourde asked about whether they were cutting the brush manually or had a piece 
of equipment, and if they had looked into renting a piece of equipment to cut the brush 
on the road.

• Mr Phillips responded by saying that they were doing it manually, and they didn't have a 

line for equipment rentals in the budget.

• Dan Cremmen asked if there had been any contact with SUR about the cutout on Ridge 

Road, and if he could be involved in the process of meeting with them, because he 
believes that the recent work that has been done is causing flooding on his property.

• Mr Phillips noted that the job was engineered and installed according to the grades 

provided by the engineer. It was further stated that the area will be topped, which is 
expected to significantly improve water flow to the catch basins.


• Wendell Brown raised concerns regarding snow removal practices, specifically the 
pushing of snow onto private property during plowing operations. Mr. Brown stated that 
snow, including a pile of "saw" (likely referring to road debris mixed with snow), was 
pushed onto their 103-year-old aunt’s property and has not been cleaned up for three to 
four years

• Mr Brown also reported an issue with a town one-ton truck parked on the wrong side of 

Bridge Street, approximately 100 feet from Rt 153 on Ridge Rd. The truck was allegedly 
three-quarters out into the road with no lights or cones, posing a potential safety 
hazard. The resident expressed being startled by the situation. It was unclear if the 
driver was putting up a sign or simply sitting there, but the resident emphasized that 
such parking is illegal.


• Tim Sinclair inquired about the town's roadside trimming practices, particularly regarding 
a sharp corner near a his home on Ridge Road where overgrowth significantly reduces 
visibility.

• Mr Phillips clarified that there is no fixed distance (like 6 or 8 feet) for trimming. The 

right-of-way is determined by the property pins, and the road itself does not always run 
in the center of this right-of-way. Therefore, the town's right-of-way could be anywhere 
from 6 to 20 feet in a given area.


• Mr Sinclair asked about the possibility of hiring an outside contractor for trimming. 
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• Mr Phillips stated that the current budget is fixed and line-by-line, with no existing line 
item for outsourced help. They acknowledged this could be something to consider for 
future budgets.


• Mr Sinclair asked about staffing levels within the Highway Departments, noting they 
believed the department was down to two people.


• Mr Phillips confirmed that a new part-time person was hired tonight (the night of the 
meeting) following an interview with the Board. This new hire will primarily focus on 
mowing lawns. Regarding winter staffing, Mr Phillips clarified that the department 
typically has four people during the winter months. This includes a seasonal part-time 
individual who works specifically during snow events and is not a 40-hour-a-week 
employee. During non-snow periods in winter, the department operates with three full-
time staff members.


• Timothy Cremmen stated that all job opportunities with the Town of Middleton can be 
found at www.MiddletonNH.gov 


11. Police Department  

• See Attached 

• The Middleton Police Department presented its report for the month of June Monthly 

Statistics:

• 203 calls handled through Strafford County dispatch.

• Incidents Handled: 41.

• Arrests: 0.

• Accidents in Town: 0.

• Motor Vehicle Citations Issued: 5.

• Department Activities & Updates:


• Recruitment efforts are ongoing, with background investigations in progress. The 
department has another certified candidate in the pipeline who may come before the 
Board in the coming weeks.


• Police assisted the Highway Department with roadway paving, offering support with 
traffic control to help slow vehicles.
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• Officers are continuing their annual training through PSTC to meet required hourly training 
requirements.


• The speed trailer is rotated to different town locations weekly. It's programmed to only 
display speeds up to 5 mph over the limit, encouraging drivers to slow down rather than 
use it to test high speeds.


• The department conducted a couple of joint investigations with surrounding communities 
this past month. These investigations, including work with State Police, may lead to an 
increased police presence in town potentially this week, with multiple warrants expected 
to be served.


• Officer Hutchins is progressing well through the Field Training Officer (FTO) program and 
is anticipated to be released for solo duty in the next couple of weeks, continuing her field 
training process with the department.


• A firearms proposal was intended for presentation tonight but was withheld due to 
inaccurate information and will be presented at the next meeting.


• Quotes for AC units have been forwarded to the Board, with three different options 
provided.


• The Animal Control Officer (ACO) vehicle is currently at the Highway Garage and will be 
put up for auction. The vehicle, believed to be a 2014 model (pending double-check), 
starts, drives, and stops. However, it is noted to be extremely rusty underneath, and parts 
were salvaged from it for the police chief's vehicle and the fire department's command 
vehicle. The department no longer has a use for it, and a minimum bid of $500 to $800 is 
being considered for the auction.


12. Town Clerk/Tax Collector 

• No report

13. Treasurer 

• No report

14. CEO 

• See Attached 

• Carl Roy reported For the month of June, the Building Department issued five building 
permits, including one for a new home. These permits generated $3,587.80 in fees.
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• Additionally, five permits were issued for electrical and gas work, bringing in an extra $400 
in fees for the month.


• The department is also continuing work on condemning properties, with the necessary 
forms now acquired and expected to be sent out this week.


• Aside from these activities, the month was relatively quiet.

• Robin Bouchard inquired about the process for verifying that new constructions in town 

have the necessary permits, noting an increase in new houses.

• Mr Roy confirmed that permits are required and are typically posted on-site.

• Ms. Bouchard specifically referenced two houses and two foundations currently under 

construction, questioning if they all had permits. 

• Mr Roy clarified that two permits for foundations were recently issued within the last 

couple of weeks, in addition to permits issued in May. Only one new home permit was 
pulled in June. Mr Roy noted there might be four new constructions that are not yet 
complete.


• A discussion ensued regarding a specific new home where the resident claimed no 
permit was displayed. Mr Roy confirmed that this particular property does have a 
permit, which was the sole new home permit issued in June.


• Ms. Bouchard then raised a concern about this property, stating that based on original 
covenants or deed restrictions, the house was supposed to be set back 100 feet from 
the road on the west side. This setback was intended to prevent it from blocking 
another property.


• Mr Roy responded that they had investigated this claim by having the assessing clerk 
review subdivision documents but found no such restrictions. They clarified that the 
town does not enforce deed covenants, as these are considered a civil matter between 
property owners, not a municipal enforcement issue. Therefore, even if a property 
owner built contrary to their deed, it would not fall under the town's jurisdiction for 
enforcement.


• Kate Buzard inquired if building permits are posted online.

• It was confirmed that yes, building permits are available online. 

• They can be found under the Documents section of the town's website.
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• Kim Pinard inquired if there have been any discussions about managing the number of 
permits allowed to ensure effective oversight.

• It was confirmed by the Board that this topic has been discussed by the Planning Board. 

While it hasn't moved forward, it remains on their radar. Discussions have included 
considerations such as whether to limit the number of builds by contractors. The idea of 
potentially limiting permits as a way to manage growth has been raised previously.


BOS Comments 
No Comments


Public Comment 
No Comments


15. Casella 

• Roxanne Tufts Keegan mentioned the Town is currently in the process of negotiating a new 
one-year contract with Casella, as the previous contract ended in June. The proposed 
contract has been sent to the town by Tony and will be placed on the agenda for the next 
meeting on the 28th for review and decision.


• Kate Buzard asked about the number of companies that have offered contracts for waste 
management services.

•  Ms Tufts Keegan stated that Waste Management was the only other company that was 

engaged in discussions, besides the current provider, Casella.

16. Adjournment 

• Roxanne Tufts Keegan motioned to adjourn at 7:47 PM

• Bonnie Gagnon seconded

• Motion unanimously passed
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